August 12, 2005

The Honorable Larry Phillips
Chair, Metropolitan King county Council
Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Phillips:  

Following the various elections issues that emerged from the 2004 General Election in King County, I appointed the Independent Elections Task Force to provide short and long term strategies to improve the County’s elections processes, to help restore public confidence and trust in the County’s election system, and to produce recommendations that can help build a model election system for King County.  On July 27, 2005, the Task Force issued its final report.  Today, I am transmitting to the Council a package of legislation that begins implementation of Task Force recommendations, and continues the ongoing improvement of the elections process in King County.  

The members of the Task Force are to be commended for their countless hours of work in the public interest.  They worked on an extremely tight time frame, and produced a report that provides a blueprint for King County to continue to improve our elections process.  

The package of legislation that I am forwarding today includes an appropriation ordinance for $500,000 to fund what the Task Force calls a “Turnaround Agent” and a motion that initiates the County’s 2006 legislative agenda to request the state legislature to enact changes to state law which will improve the statewide elections process.  In addition, my staff will be making a presentation to COW to detail the many improvements already made to the elections process, and on those changes currently underway and anticipated to be completed.    
The Turnaround Team’s primary function is to address organizational culture change components within the Elections section.  The Task Force strongly believes a Turnaround Team is a fundamental foundation for change in the King County elections organizational culture.  

I am pleased to announce that Jim Reid, who served as Chief of Staff of the Task Force, has agreed to work with my office in the initial process of defining the specific role of the Turnaround Team in order to ensure that this recommendation is implemented consistent with the vision of the Task Force.  Jim will report to my office during this effort.  
The Honorable Larry Phillips

August 12, 2005
Page 2

I want to stress that the Turnaround Team will work in cooperation with and on a parallel path with the day to day conduct of the Elections section.  We must remember that during the time contemplated for the Turnaround Team to do their work, King County will conduct twelve or more elections.  The ongoing work of the management and staff of Elections must be primarily directed towards the administration of those elections.  

Lastly, the Task Force made legislative recommendations that fall outside King County’s authority.  Among these are matters relating to all mail ballot elections, the date/time mail ballots must be received by, moving the state primary election date earlier in the year, and changing the law to simplify the process of restoring voting rights to former felons.  I am forwarding for your consideration a motion approving the Task Force’s State legislative recommendations for the 2006 legislative session.  
I urge your consideration and approval of these items and hope you will join me in the effort to improve the election processes in King County and restoring the public’s confidence and trust in those processes.  The appropriation ordinance and motion are important elements of that effort.

If there are questions about the appropriation ordinance, please contact Bob Cowan, Director of the Office of Management and Budget at (206) 296-3434.  Questions regarding the motion should be addressed to Kurt Triplett, Chief of Staff at (206) 296-4046.
Sincerely,

Ron Sims

King County Executive

cc:
King County Councilmembers



ATTN:  Scott White, Chief of Staff




  Shelley Sutton, Policy Staff Director




  Rebecha Cusack, Lead Staff, BFM Committee




  Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council


Kurt Triplett, Chief of Staff, Executive Office (EO)


Sheryl V. Whitney, Executive Assistant, EO


Bob Cowan, Director, Office of Management and Budget


Paul Tanaka, County Administrative Officer, Department of Executive Services (DES)


Dean Logan, Director, Records, Elections and Licensing Services Division, DES
